

October 18, 2006

# Ten Key Facts on Key Issues

Homeland Security	2
Defense	3
Iraq	4
U.S. Economy	5
Taxes	6
Trade	7
Energy & Environment	8
Health	9
Education	10
Justice System	11
Veterans	12
Endnotes	13

#### **HOMELAND SECURITY**

- 1) **Terrorism**: There have been no major terrorist attacks in the U.S. since 9/11, unlike in Europe (e.g., Baslan school children, London and Madrid train bombings).<sup>1</sup>
- 2) **Terrorism**: Government authorities have prevented at least 16 major terrorist attacks against the US since 9/11, including the recent August 10 plot to destroy numerous planes with liquid explosives inbound from London.<sup>2</sup>
- 3) **Terrorism**: Since 9/11, the Senate has passed more than 100 laws related to the war against terrorists.<sup>3</sup>
- 4) **Terrorism**: 288 defendants charged with terrorism or terrorism-related crimes have been convicted since 9/11, and 168 others have been charged for those crimes.<sup>4</sup>
- 5) **Terrorism**: 284 visas denied to terrorists or terror-related applicants.<sup>5</sup>
- 6) **Department of Homeland Security**: Congress undertook the largest reorganization of government since World War II, creating the Department of Homeland Security and a restructured Intelligence Community under a Director of National Intelligence.<sup>6</sup>
- 7) **Watchlist**: The watchlist has grown from small, disjointed watch lists before 9/11, to 400,000 names at the National Counterterrorism Center.<sup>7</sup>
- 8) **Watchlist**: All visa holders now must be fingerprinted and checked on the expanded watchlist, both at the time of visa issuance and at the border.<sup>8</sup>
- 9) **9/11 Commission**: The President, with the support of Congress, addressed 37 of 39 recommendations of the 9/11 Commission that apply to the Executive Branch.<sup>9</sup>
- 10) **Border Security**: Since 9/11, the Department of Homeland Security increased border interdiction of aliens illegally crossing the border to 1.2 million apprehensions per year. <sup>10</sup>

### **DEFENSE**

- 1) **Afghanistan/Iraq**: 50 million people in Iraq and Afghanistan have been delivered from oppression and are now responsible for their own destiny.<sup>11</sup>
- 2) **Afghanistan**: Over 76,000 Afghan Security Forces are trained, equipped, and engaged in security operations. <sup>12</sup>
- 3) **Military Commissions Act**: Congress has authorized the creation of military commissions so that terrorists can be put on trial for their war crimes in a manner that is consistent with national security. <sup>13</sup>
- 4) **Military Commissions Act**: Congress has authorized a CIA interrogation program that has demonstrably prevented attacks on the U.S. homeland.<sup>14</sup>
- 5) **Missile Defense**: 16 ground-based interceptors have been deployed as part of the missile defense program to defend America from ballistic missile attack.<sup>15</sup>
- 6) **WMD Commission**: 70 of the 74 recommendations of the WMD Commission have been endorsed by the President.<sup>16</sup>
- 7) **Military Pay**: 2.2 percent across-the-board pay raise for military personnel authorized for next year, after a 3.1 percent pay raise for 2006, 3.5 percent for 2005, and an average pay raise of 4.15 percent in 2004.<sup>17</sup>
- 8) **Death Gratuity**: Increased the death gratuity payable to survivors from \$12,000 to \$100,000. 18
- 9) **Recruiting Goals**: Exceeded 100 percent of the recruiting goals for all active duty services for next year. <sup>19</sup>
- 10) **IEDs:** Directed \$2.1 billion to a dedicated effort to defeat Improvised Explosive Devices.<sup>20</sup>

### **IRAQ**

- 1) **Political participation:** 12.2 million Iraqis (77 percent) participated in the December 2005 parliamentary elections, an increase from the participation of 9.8 million voters in the October 2005 referendum on the Constitution, and 8.5 million voters in the January 2005 elections for an interim Parliament.<sup>21</sup>
- 2) **Security operations:** 110 were terrorists killed and over 520 detained in 164 operations in September 2006.<sup>22</sup>
- 3) **Security Forces:** Over 307,000 Iraqi Security Forces have been trained and equipped, a 12 percent increase since July 2006.<sup>23</sup>
- 4) **Security Forces:** 88 Iraqi Army battalions have assumed responsibility for counterinsurgency operations, a 24 percent increase since July 2006.<sup>24</sup>
- 5) **Self Governing:** 34 of 110 forward operating bases were transferred to Iraqi control and responsibility by May 2006; 48 by August 2006; and 13 more scheduled by January 2007. <sup>25</sup>
- 6) **Self Governing:** 4,600 actionable intelligence tips were received from the Iraqi population in March 2006, up from 450 in March 2005.
- 7) **Reconstruction:** Of the \$20.9 billion appropriated to the Iraqi Relief and Reconstruction Fund, \$20.6 billion of it has been committed, and \$15.9 billion has been disbursed. <sup>26</sup>
- 8) **Reconstruction:** Iraqi GDP per capita has doubled since 2002.<sup>27</sup>
- 9) International Support: 32 countries and NATO support Iraqi stability operations.<sup>28</sup>
- 10) **International Support:** 80 percent of Iraq's sovereign debt held by 18 Paris Club members, who are the world's major lenders, has been forgiven.<sup>29</sup>

### **U.S. ECONOMY**

- 1) **GDP**: Over the first half of 2006, the economy grew at a 4.2 percent annual rate, faster than any other major industrialized country.<sup>30</sup>
- 2) **Job Growth**: More than 6.6 million jobs have been created since August 2003, including 1.7 million new jobs over the past 12 months and 37 consecutive months of job gains.<sup>31</sup>
- 3) **Unemployment Rate:** The U.S. unemployment rate is 4.6 percent, below the average of each of the past four decades. <sup>32</sup>
- 4) **Budget Deficit**: The FY 2006 budget deficit was \$248 billion (1.9 percent of GDP) down from an original projection of \$423 billion (3.2 percent of GDP) and significantly below the 40-year historical average of 2.3 percent of GDP.<sup>33</sup>
- 5) **Productivity**: Productivity has grown 2.4 percent over the past four quarters, well ahead of average productivity growth in the last three decades. Strong productivity growth helps lead to GDP growth, higher real wages, and stronger corporate profits.<sup>34</sup>
- 6) **Income**: Per capita disposable income has risen 9 percent in real terms since the beginning of 2001.<sup>35</sup> Disposable personal income has risen at an annual rate in 2006 of 6.3 percent, compared with 4.1 percent in 2005.<sup>36</sup>
- 7) **Manufacturing**: Manufacturing production has increased 5.6 percent over the past 12 months. Manufacturing productivity has grown 3.8 percent over the past four quarters.<sup>37</sup>
- 8) **Stock Market**: The stock market is at record levels. The Dow Jones Industrial Average has closed at a record high on four occasions in October 2006.<sup>38</sup>
- 9) **Housing**: The housing market remains strong compared to historical levels. Housing starts are still at a very high level of 1.7 million starts per year, well above the 1.4 million average per year during the 1990s. Homeownership among all Americans, including minorities, is still near record levels.<sup>39</sup>
- 10) **Net Farm Income**: In 2005, net farm income reached the second highest level on record, despite multiple hurricanes that shut down the central marketing infrastructure of the country; continued loss of Asian beef markets, and avian flu concerns.<sup>40</sup>

### **TAXES**

## Due to the Republican pro-growth tax relief of 2001 and 2003, <u>every</u> taxpayer who paid income taxes will get relief this year.

- 1) A family of four earning \$40,000 will receive an average tax relief of \$2,010 per year. 41
- 2) More than 5 million individuals and families will see their income tax liabilities eliminated completely. In addition, low-income families will benefit from provisions that make the child tax credit refundable for more families and reduce the marriage penalties.<sup>42</sup>
- 3) 44 million families with children will receive an average tax relief of \$2,493 per year. 43
- 4) 14 million elderly individuals will receive an average tax relief of \$2,043 per year. 44
- 5) 25 million small business owners will receive an average tax relief of \$3,641 per year. 45
- 6) Lower rates on dividends and capital gains continue to benefit taxpayers of all income levels, not just the wealthy: 36.3 percent of all taxpayers who reported qualified dividend income in 2003 had adjusted gross income (AGI) <u>under</u> \$50k, while 34.7 percent of all taxpayers who reported long-term capital gains income in 2003 had AGI <u>under</u> \$50k.
- 7) FY 2005 revenues were 14.5 percent higher than the previous year and, at \$2.153 trillion, were the largest in history. This year's revenues of \$2.407 trillion increased 11.8 percent from FY 2005, and the \$71.8 billion in corporate receipts reported on September 15, 2006 were an all-time high.<sup>47</sup>

# An analysis of the 2005 tax returns reveal that Americans throughout the country benefited from the 2001 and 2003 tax cuts.

- 8) 107,387,000 total overall returns benefited from the 2001 and 2003 tax cuts.<sup>48</sup>
- 9) 94,707,000 returns benefited from the 10-percent tax bracket; 31,972,000 returns benefited from the marriage-penalty relief; and 27,166,000 returns benefited from the increased child tax credit.<sup>49</sup>
- 10) 23,068,000 returns benefited from the lower dividend & capital-gains tax rates.<sup>50</sup>

### **TRADE**

- 1) **Exports**: U.S. exports accounted for about 25 percent of U.S. economic growth during the 1990s and supported an estimated 12 million jobs.<sup>51</sup>
- 2) **Jobs**: Jobs in exporting plants pay wages that average up to 18 percent more than jobs in non-exporting plants.<sup>52</sup>
- 3) **Factory Jobs**: Approximately one of every five factory jobs in the U.S. directly depends on trade.<sup>53</sup>
- 4) **Farm Exports**: American farmers export one in three acres of their crops; exports generate nearly 25 percent of farmers' gross cash sales.<sup>54</sup>
- 5) **Exports**: Under the Bush Administration, exports to countries with whom the U.S. has completed Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) are growing twice as fast at exports to the rest of the world. The U.S. is maximizing economic gain by choosing the right countries for FTAs.<sup>55</sup>
- 6) **Exports:** While U.S. trade with current FTA partners (and with those under negotiation) account for 14 percent of world GDP, the same countries receive 52 percent of U.S. exports. <sup>56</sup>
- 7) **Agricultural Trade**: Farm exports in fiscal year 2006 are forecast to reach a record-high \$64.5 billion, up \$2 billion from 2005, also a record.<sup>57</sup>
- 8) **Agricultural Trade**: USDA forecasts U.S. agricultural exports rising to nearly \$73 billion by FY 2010.<sup>58</sup>
- 9) **Agricultural Trade:** Since 2001, the U.S. has opened new markets for American farmers, including Central America, Chile, Australia, and elsewhere.<sup>59</sup>
- 10) **Trade-related Assistance:** The U.S. has dramatically increased its investment in building the capacity of developing countries to trade. Since 2001, U.S. trade capacity building assistance has more than doubled to \$1.3 billion in 2005.<sup>60</sup>

#### **ENERGY & ENVIRONMENT**

- 1) **Gas Prices**: In the first week of August 2006, gasoline reached a peak average price in the U.S. of \$3.03 per gallon. By October 2006, the average price of gasoline had fallen to \$2.26 per gallon, a reduction of 25 percent.<sup>61</sup>
- 2) **Oil Prices**: The price of crude oil is \$57.56 per barrel, down from the \$77.05 per barrel reached in the first week of August, a decrease of 24 percent. <sup>62</sup>
- 3) **Natural Gas**: The price of natural gas has also fallen dramatically since its peak of \$13 per MMBtu (million BTUs) in October of 2005 to \$5.65 per MMBtu in October 2006, a decrease of 56.5 percent.<sup>63</sup>
- 4) **Oil Dependency:** Of the nearly 20.7 million barrels of oil consumed each day in the United States, only 11.1 percent of it comes from Persian Gulf countries.<sup>64</sup>
- 5) **Oil Dependency:** Supply disruptions anywhere in the world, whether artificially precipitated by a foreign government, or caused by security threats or natural occurrences, have the same effect everywhere. This is true whether a country is capable of fully supplying its own oil demand or fully depends on foreign supplies.<sup>65</sup>
- 6) **Domestic Energy Production:** A recent major oil discovery in the deep waters in the Gulf of Mexico could increase U.S. oil reserves by as much as 50 percent and may yield 800,000 barrels per year in as little as seven years. <sup>66</sup> By comparison, in 2005, the United States imported 1.5 million barrels per day from Saudi Arabia and 2.2 million barrels per day from the Persian Gulf. Also in 2005, the United States imported 1.5 million barrels of oil per day from Venezuela. <sup>67</sup>
- 7) **Energy Efficiency:** The U.S. economy continues to become more energy efficient. Energy consumption per dollar of GDP produced has fallen by 28.6 percent since 1985, and by 10.42 percent since 2000.<sup>68</sup>
- 8) **Environment**: Aggregate emissions of regulated air pollutants, carbon monoxide, nitrogen oxides, particulate matter, sulfur dioxide, volatile organic compounds, and lead have fallen by 53 percent over the last 35 years, despite the fact that U.S. GDP has grown 195 percent, energy consumption has grown 48 percent, and population has grown 42 percent.<sup>69</sup>
- 9) **Environment**: As of 1995, when Republicans became the majority in the House of Representatives, aggregate emissions of the six principal pollutants have fallen 25 percent. This occurred even though U.S. GDP grew by 38.6 percent, energy consumption by 10.1 percent, and population by 9.5 percent.<sup>70</sup>
- 10) **Environment**: As of 2000, when President George W. Bush took office, aggregate emissions of the six principal pollutants have fallen by 12.2 percent. During the same time, GDP grew by 13.4 percent, energy consumption by 1.5 percent, and population by 4.7 percent.<sup>71</sup>

### **HEALTH CARE**

- 1) **Lowering Health Care Costs**: More than 3 million Americans have enrolled in HSA high-deductible health plans and many more are expected to in 2007.<sup>72</sup> Over 1 million of these participants (nearly one-third) were previously uninsured and now can finally afford basic health insurance and save for future expenses.<sup>73</sup>
- 2) **Emergency Public Health Preparedness:** Congress has dedicated \$3.3 billion toward helping prepare and protect our nation in case of a pandemic flu outbreak. And in 2006, another \$1.2 billion was directed to states to strengthen their capacities to respond to biological terror threats.<sup>74</sup>
- 3) Success of the Medicare Prescription Drug Program (Part D): More than 20 million seniors are already enrolled in Medicare Part D in its very first year of operation. Over 80 percent of the seniors enrolled in Part D are satisfied with the program according to all major polls.<sup>75</sup>
- 4) **Medicare Part D's Savings to Seniors:** Seniors are saving an average of \$1,100 on annual prescription drug costs. <sup>76</sup> Seniors also report paying less than half of what they paid monthly for medicine before Part D began. <sup>77</sup> Low-income seniors who require many costly medications are routinely receiving them with zero premiums and copays between \$0 and \$5.
- 5) **Medicare Part D's Savings to All Taxpayers:** Since last July, the projected cost of the benefit has come down by over 20 percent and states will spend \$37 billion less over the next ten years than projected.<sup>78</sup>
- 6) **Medicare Part D Even Better Benefits and Choices for Seniors for 2007:** For 2007, the average number of drugs covered by Part D plans will increase about 13 percent. Many plan options do not have a coverage gap (so-called "doughnut hole").
- 7) **The Disabled**: New spending on the disabled will increase by \$2.7 billion over five years and \$11.8 billion over ten years. Also, the disabled will have the freedom to choose to receive health services at home or in community centers.<sup>80</sup>
- 8) **Medicaid Grants**: States will receive \$150 million in Medicaid grants over 2007 and 2008 to help them redesign their Medicaid systems to increase quality and efficiency of care. <sup>81</sup>
- 9) **Medicare Oversight**: Aggressive oversight and improvement efforts have resulted in more efficient use of taxpayer dollars to help fund seniors' health needs. There was a further reduction of the number of improper Medicare claims payments equaling a savings to taxpayers of more than \$1.3 billion in 2006.<sup>82</sup>
- 10) **Medicaid Cost Projections**: The projected federal costs to taxpayers are \$224 billion lower for the next decade than had been projected previously a reduction of 8 percent. 83

### **EDUCATION**

- 1) **Education Spending:** Total taxpayer expenditure per pupil has increased <u>57 percent</u> since Republicans gained control of Congress in 1995, and 22 percent since the passage of the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act in 2001.<sup>84</sup>
- 2) **Education Spending:** The United States is the second highest spender for education. Only Switzerland spends more in annual expenditures per student.<sup>85</sup>
- 3) **Disadvantaged Students:** Congressional Republicans have increased education spending for disadvantaged students (Title I) by <u>90 percent</u> since 1995 and by 45 percent since the passage of the NCLB Act in 2001.<sup>86</sup>
- 4) **Special Education:** The federal government has increased spending for special education by 68 percent since 2001, and by over 360 percent since 1995.<sup>87</sup>
- 5) **K-12 Education:** Total taxpayer investment in K-12 education in the United States for the 2005-2006 school year is estimated to be \$555 billion. 88
- 6) **Student Achievement:** Student achievement is up overall within the past three decades, with the largest gains over the last five years. Additionally, the achievement gap among younger students has shrunk to its smallest size in the history of the National Assessment of Educational Progress, often referred to as the "nation's report card."<sup>89</sup>
- 7) **Higher Education:** The Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 substantially increased federal student aid. The law contained \$12 billion in new student benefits, including \$4.5 billion for two new grant programs.<sup>90</sup>
- Academic Competitiveness grants will provide first- and second-year college students \$750 and \$1,300, respectively, if they complete a rigorous high school program and maintain a 3.0 gradepoint average in college.
- SMART grants will provide \$4,000 to juniors and seniors earning a degree in a math, science, technology, or critical foreign language major.
- 8) **Higher Education**: The Deficit Reduction Act also provided in new student loan benefits by eliminating origination fees on most student loans and more than tripling "loan forgiveness" amounts (to \$17,500) for highly-qualified math, science, and special education teachers who work in challenging schools. It also closed the so-called "9.5 percent loophole" which had put billions of dollars in the hands of lending institutions rather than students.<sup>91</sup>
- 9) **Higher Education**: Funding for Pell Grants rose from \$8.8 billion in 2001 to \$13 billion in 2006. In 2006, the Department of Education expects to distribute over \$77 billion in grants, loans and other aid to over 10 million students.<sup>92</sup>
- 10) **Katrina and Rita Assistance:** The federal government provided an additional \$1.3 billion specifically to restart school operations in areas directly hit by Hurricanes Katrina and Rita, to assist homeless students, and to provide emergency aid to states and local school districts for the education of students displaced by the hurricanes.<sup>93</sup>

### **JUSTICE SYSTEM**

- 1) **Low Crime Rate**: The violent crime rate is at its lowest level since 1973, when the Justice Department's Bureau of Justice Statistics started collecting crime victimization data. <sup>94</sup>
- 2) **Prosecution**: The Department of Justice prosecuted a record number of 13,062 defendants for violations of federal gun crimes in FY 2005 more than a 62 percent increase since FY 2000. 95
- 3) **Enforcement**: Enforcement of federal firearms laws has been vigorously pursued, and the number of cases filed remains at an historic high. The department filed 10,841 federal firearms cases in FY 2005 a nearly 73 percent increase since FY 2000. 96
- 4) **Punishment**: In FY 2005, over 93 percent of serious violent offenders targeted by Project Safe Neighborhoods, the President's initiative to combat gun violence, received prison terms and over 68 percent were sentenced to three or more years in prison. <sup>97</sup>
- 5) **Less Gun Crime**: Non-fatal gun crimes are at their lowest level ever recorded and are down 42 percent since 2000. 98
- 6) **Less Violent Crime**: The violent crime rate has steadily declined during the Bush Administration, and from 2001-2004, it was, on average, nearly 33 percent lower than in the preceding four years.<sup>99</sup>
- 7) **Fewer Victims**: In 2004, there were 117,520 fewer victims of non-fatal violent crimes than in 2003, and 201,840 fewer than there were in 2000. 100
- 8) **More Resources**: Since 2001, more than \$1.6 billion has been committed to federal, state, and local efforts to fight gun crime and gang violence. These funds have been used to hire new federal, state, and local prosecutors, provide training, hire research and community outreach support, and develop and promote effective prevention and deterrence efforts. <sup>101</sup>
- 9) **Combating Child Crimes**: In fiscal year 2005, federal prosecutors charged 1,447 child exploitation cases involving child pornography, coercion, and enticement offenses against 1,503 defendants. <sup>102</sup>
- 10) **AMBER Alerts**: In 2005, the Department of Justice met its goal having statewide AMBER Alert plans in place in all 50 states. In 2001, only four states had statewide AMBER Alert plans. These alerts have saved the lives of more than 265 children since the program began in 1996. <sup>103</sup>

### **VETERANS**

- 1) **Veterans Health**: The Department of Veterans Affairs runs the largest integrated health care system in the world, serving 5 million patients, with more than 1,400 hospitals, clinics, and nursing homes employing 14,800 doctors and 61,000 nurses. <sup>104</sup>
- 2) **Veterans Health**: In the past ten years, VA has doubled the number of veterans treated, from 2.5 million to over 5.3 million, with the same number of employees. <sup>105</sup>
- 3) **Veterans Health**: Last year the Journal of the American Medical Association noted that VA's health care system "has quickly emerged as a bright star in the constellation of safety practice, with system-wide implementation of safe practices, training programs and the establishment of four patient-safety research centers." <sup>106</sup>
- 4) **Veterans Health**: For the sixth consecutive year, VA has set the public and private sector standard for health care satisfaction on the American Customer Satisfaction Index conducted by the National Quality Research Center at the University of Michigan. Patients included in the study gave VA health care higher marks than those received by private-sector facilities. <sup>107</sup>
- 5) **Efficiency**: The percentage of patients who report being seen within 20 minutes of scheduled appointments at VA health care facilities has improved from 65 percent in 2002, to 73 percent through the end of 2005. The percentage of primary care appointments scheduled within 30 days of the desired date has improved from 89 percent in 2002, to 96 percent through the end of 2005. <sup>108</sup>
- 6) **Health Care Facilities**: VA has spent over \$3 billion to modernize VA's health care system by providing veterans with greater access to high-quality medical care. <sup>109</sup>
- 7) **Employment**: The unemployment rate for veterans is 3.5 percent, lower than overall unemployment rate of 4.6 percent. 110
- 8) **Seamless Transition:** VA staff are located at 140 military installations around the nation, as well as in Korea and Germany, to assist active duty service members in applying for benefits before they separate from military service. 111
- 9) **VA Cemeteries:** By 2007, the Department will increase the percentage of veterans served by a burial option in a national or state veterans cemetery within 75 miles of their residence to nearly 84 percent. 112
- 10) **Education:** The GI Bill education benefit for veterans has been boosted by 65 percent since 2001, raising the lifetime benefit from \$23,400 to \$38,700. 113

#### **ENDNOTES**

<sup>3</sup> Senate Republican Policy Committee, "Making America Safer," August 3, 2006.

<sup>5</sup> U.S. Department of State, Report of the Visa Office 2002-2005.

<sup>8</sup> Department of Homeland Security, <a href="http://www.dhs.gov/dhspublic/interapp/editorial/editorial">http://www.dhs.gov/dhspublic/interapp/editorial/editorial</a> 0525.xml.

<sup>9</sup> White House, "Fact Sheet: Progress on the 9/11 Commission Recommendation,"

http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2005/12/20051205-5.html. Senate Republican Policy Committee, "Making America Safer," August 3, 2006.

<sup>10</sup> Customs and Border Protection, <a href="http://www.cbp.gov/xp/cgov/border\_security/border\_patrol/overview.xml">http://www.cbp.gov/xp/cgov/border\_security/border\_patrol/overview.xml</a>.

<sup>11</sup> E.g. Josh Bolten, Letter from the White House Chief of Staff to Congressional Democratic Leadership, Sept. 5, 2006, *available at* http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2006/09/20060905-9.html.

<sup>12</sup> Lieutenant General Karl Eikenberry, Statement of the Commanding General Combined Forced Afghanistan, Sept. 21, 2006, *available at* <a href="http://www.defenselink.mil/Transcripts/Transcript.aspx?TranscriptID=3726">http://www.defenselink.mil/Transcripts/Transcript.aspx?TranscriptID=3726</a>.

<sup>13</sup> Military Commissions Act, S. 3930.

<sup>14</sup> S. 3930; George W. Bush, September 6, 2006 ("Were it not for this program, our intelligence community believes that al Qaeda and its allies would have succeeded in launching another attack against the American homeland.").

<sup>15</sup> Lieutenant General Henry A. Obering, III, Prepared Remarks of the Director of the Missile Defense Agency before the Senate Armed Services Committee Strategic Forces Subcommittee, Apr. 4, 2006.

<sup>16</sup> White House Fact Sheet, Bush Administration Implements WMD Commission Recommendations, June 29, 2006, *available at* <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2005/06/20050629-2.html">http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2005/06/20050629-2.html</a>.

<sup>17</sup> Defense Authorization Acts for FY04-FY07; <a href="http://armed-services.senate.gov/press/conf04press.pdf">http://armed-services.senate.gov/press/conf04press.pdf</a>; <a href="http://armed-services.senate.gov/press/conf06press.pdf">http://armed-services.senate.gov/press/conf06press.pdf</a>; <a href="http://armed-services.gov/press/conf06press.pdf">http://armed-services.gov/press/conf06press.pdf</a>; <a href="http://armed-services.gov/press/conf06press.pdf">http://armed-services.gov/press/conf06press.pdf</a>; <a href="http://armed-servi

<sup>18</sup> FY 2006 Defense Authorization Act, Pub. L. No. 109-163, § 664.

<sup>19</sup> Jim Garamone, "Recruiting Numbers Jump in Fiscal 2006," American Forces Press Service, *available at* http://www.defenselink.mil/News/NewsArticle.aspx?ID=1517.

<sup>20</sup> FY 2007 Defense Authorization Act, § 1514, signed October 17, 2006.

<sup>21</sup> Independent Electoral Commission of Iraq, <a href="http://www.ieciraq.org/English/Frameset">http://www.ieciraq.org/English/Frameset</a> english.htm.

Weekly Status Report, Oct. 11, 2006, p. 13, available at <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74076.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74076.pdf</a>.
 Weekly Status Report, Oct. 11, 2006, p. 12, available at <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74076.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74076.pdf</a>.
 State Department, Section 1227 Report on Iraq, p. 20, available at

http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74024.pdf.

<sup>24</sup> State Department, Section 1227 Report on Iraq, p. 20, *available at* http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74024.pdf.

<sup>25</sup> DOD, Measuring Security and Stability in Iraq, p. 66 (Aug. 2006); DOD, Measuring Security and Stability in Iraq, p. 49 (May 2006).

<sup>26</sup> Weekly Status Report, Sept. 27, 2006, p. 13, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/73439.pdf.

<sup>27</sup> State Department, Section 1227 Report on Iraq, p. 4, available at

http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74024.pdf.

<sup>28</sup> Weekly Status Report, Oct. 11, 2006, p. 29, *available at* <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74076.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/74076.pdf</a>. <sup>29</sup> DOD, *Measuring Security and Stability in Iraq*, p. 3 (Aug. 2006).

<sup>30</sup> Bureau of Economic Affairs, News Release: Gross Domestic Product and Corporate Profits, September 28, 2006, *available at* <a href="http://www.bea.gov/bea/newsrel/gdpnewsrelease.htm">http://www.bea.gov/bea/newsrel/gdpnewsrelease.htm</a>;

<sup>31</sup> Treasury, Economic Update, October 6, 2006, available at

http://www.ustreas.gov/press/releases/reports/memostyle.pdf (hereinafter "Economic Update").

<sup>32</sup> Economic Update.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> White House, "President Discusses Creation of Military Commissions to Try Suspected Terrorists," September 6, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> White House press release, "Fact Sheet: Plots, Casings, and Infiltrations Referenced in President Bush's Remarks on the War on Terror," Oct. 6, 2005, lists 15 cases of plots, casings, and infiltrations by al Qaeda terrorists.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> U.S. Department of Justice, "Fact Sheet: Department of Justice Anti-terrorism Efforts Since September 11, 2001," September 5, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Homeland Security Act of 2002, PL 107-296. Coast Guard, "Fact Sheet: The Coast Guard Since Sept. 11, 2001," September 1, 2006, <a href="http://www.piersystem.com/go/doc/786/131107">http://www.piersystem.com/go/doc/786/131107</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Russ Travers, National Counterterrorism Center, on Jim Lehrer News Hour, Public Broad Casting System, September 7, 2006.

<sup>34</sup> White House, Fact Sheet: Job Creation Continues - More Than 5.7 Million Jobs Created Since August 2003, September 1, 2006, *available at* <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2006/09/20060901.html">http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2006/09/20060901.html</a> (hereinafter "Jobs and Economy").

<sup>35</sup> Jobs and Economy.

<sup>36</sup> Bureau of Economic Affairs, News Release: Personal Income and Outlays, September 29, 2006, *available at* <a href="http://www.bea.gov/bea/newsrelarchive/2006/pi0806.htm">http://www.bea.gov/bea/newsrelarchive/2006/pi0806.htm</a>.

<sup>37</sup>Jobs and Economy.

- <sup>38</sup> Wall Street Journal, "Dow Industrial Closes at a Record," October 4, 2006, available at <a href="http://online.wsj.com/article/SB115991809160681804.html?mod=todays\_us\_nonsub\_page\_one">http://online.wsj.com/article/SB115991809160681804.html?mod=todays\_us\_nonsub\_page\_one</a>.
- <sup>39</sup> White House, Issues: Jobs and Economy, *available at* <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/economy/">http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/economy/</a>. (Checked 10/17/06).
- <sup>40</sup> Keith Collins, Chief Economist, Department of Agriculture, in testimony before the U.S. Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Agriculture, Rural Development and Related Agencies, March 30, 2006, *available at* http://www.usda.gov/oce/newsroom/congressional\_testimony/Collins\_SenateApprop\_033006.doc.
- <sup>41</sup> U.S. Department of Treasury, Office of Tax Policy, Tax Relief Kit, *available at* <a href="http://www.ustreas.gov/offices/tax-policy/library/tax">http://www.ustreas.gov/offices/tax-policy/library/tax</a> relief <a href="http://www.ustreas.gov/offices/tax-policy/library/tax">http://www.ustreas.gov/offices/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/library/tax-policy/libra

<sup>42</sup> Tax Relief Kit.

- <sup>43</sup> Tax Relief Kit.
- <sup>44</sup> Tax Relief Kit.
- <sup>45</sup> Tax Relief Kit.
- <sup>46</sup> IRS, Tax Statistics Produced by the Statistics of Income Division and Other Areas of the Internal Revenue Service, available at <a href="http://www.irs.gov/taxstats/index.html">http://www.irs.gov/taxstats/index.html</a>.
- <sup>47</sup> Treasury, Preliminary Statement of Budget Results for Fiscal Year 2006, October 10, 2006, available at http://www.fms.treas.gov/mts/10-11-06-Budget-Results.pdf.
- <sup>48</sup> Tax Relief Kit.
- <sup>49</sup> Tax Relief Kit.
- <sup>50</sup> Tax Relief Kit.
- <sup>51</sup> White House, "International Trade." See: <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/">http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/</a> (Checked 10/17/06).
- <sup>52</sup> White House, "International Trade." See: <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/">http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/</a> (Checked 10/17/06).
- <sup>53</sup> White House, "International Trade." See: <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/">http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/</a> (Checked 10/17/06).
- <sup>54</sup> White House, "International Trade." See: <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/">http://www.whitehouse.gov/infocus/internationaltrade/</a> (Checked 10/17/06).
- <sup>55</sup> USTR Fact Sheet, "Opening Markets for Growth: The U.S. FTA Agenda," June 2006. See: <a href="http://www.ustr.gov/assets/Document Library/Fact Sheets/2006/asset upload file289">http://www.ustr.gov/assets/Document Library/Fact Sheets/2006/asset upload file289</a> 9645.pdf.
- <sup>56</sup> USTR Fact Sheet, "Opening Markets for Growth: The U.S. FTA Agenda," June 2006. See: http://www.ustr.gov/assets/Document Library/Fact Sheets/2006/asset upload file289 9645.pdf.
- http://www.ustr.gov/assets/Document\_Library/Fact\_Sheets/2006/asset\_upload\_file289\_9645.pdf.

  57 USDA "Statement by Keith Collins Chief Economist\_United States Department of Agriculture be
- <sup>57</sup> USDA, "Statement by Keith Collins Chief Economist, United States Department of Agriculture before the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Agriculture, Rural Development and Related Agencies," March 30, 2006. See: <a href="http://www.usda.gov/oce/newsroom/congressional\_testimony/Collins\_SenateApprop\_033006.doc">http://www.usda.gov/oce/newsroom/congressional\_testimony/Collins\_SenateApprop\_033006.doc</a>.
- <sup>58</sup> USDA, "Statement by Keith Collins Chief Economist, United States Department of Agriculture before the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Agriculture, Rural Development and Related Agencies," March 30, 2006. See: <a href="http://www.usda.gov/oce/newsroom/congressional\_testimony/Collins\_SenateApprop\_033006.doc">http://www.usda.gov/oce/newsroom/congressional\_testimony/Collins\_SenateApprop\_033006.doc</a>.

<sup>59</sup> Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2007, p. 39.

- <sup>60</sup> Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2007, p. 206.
- <sup>61</sup> Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Weekly Retail Gasoline and Diesel Prices," *Petroleum Navigator* <a href="http://tonto.eia.doe.gov/dnav/pet/pet">http://tonto.eia.doe.gov/dnav/pet/pet</a> pri gnd a epmr pte cpgal w.htm.
- <sup>62</sup> EIA, "Spot Prices," Petroleum Navigator http://tonto.eia.doe.gov/dnav/pet/pet\_pri\_spt\_s1\_d.htm.
- <sup>63</sup> EIA, *Natural Gas Weekly Update*, October 12, 2006 <a href="http://tonto.eia.doe.gov/oog/info/ngw/ngupdate.asp.">http://tonto.eia.doe.gov/oog/info/ngw/ngupdate.asp.</a>

<sup>64</sup> EIA, *Petroleum Supply Monthly*, February 2006.

<sup>65</sup> Jerry Taylor, Testimony before the House Armed Services Committee, July 13, 2005.

66 Washington Times, "Black Gold in the Gulf," September 9, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Department of Treasury, Joint Statement of Henry Paulson, Secretary of the Treasury and Robert Portman, Director of the Office of Management and Budget, October 12, 2006, *available at* http://www.ustreas.gov/press/releases/hp135.htm.

- <sup>67</sup> EIA, February 2006.
- <sup>68</sup> EIA, Monthly Energy Review, September 2006.
- <sup>69</sup> U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), *Air Emissions Trends Continued Progress Through 2005*, October 3, 2006 <a href="http://www.epa.gov/air/airtrends/econ-emissions.html">http://www.epa.gov/air/airtrends/econ-emissions.html</a>.
- <sup>70</sup> EPA, October 3, 2006.
- <sup>71</sup> EPA, October 3, 2006.
- <sup>72</sup> "January 2006 Census Shows 3.2 Million People Covered By HAS Plans," America's Health Insurance Plans (AHIP), March 2006.
- <sup>73</sup> "January 2006 Census Shows 3.2 Million People Covered By HAS Plans," America's Health Insurance Plans (AHIP), March 2006.
- HHS, "HHS Announces \$1.2 Billion In Funding To States For Bioterrorism Preparedness," June 7, 2006.
- <sup>75</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation poll, June 2006 (showed 81 percent satisfaction); Healthcare Leadership Council, August 2006 poll (showed 82 percent satisfaction); Medicare Rx Access Network, September 2006 poll (showed 82 percent satisfaction).
- <sup>76</sup> Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).
- <sup>77</sup> Public Opinions Strategy, August 2006 poll.
- <sup>78</sup> Id.
- <sup>79</sup> CMS, "Medicare Releases Data On 2007 Drug Plan Options," September 29, 2006.
- <sup>80</sup> Senate Finance Committee analysis of the 2005 Deficit Reduction Act.
- <sup>81</sup> CMS, "CMS To Fund State Plans For Transforming Medicaid To Increase Quality And Lower Costs," July 25, 2006.
- 82 CMS, "Medicare Continues To Reduce Improper Claims Payments," October 12, 2006.
- <sup>83</sup> CMS, "Medicaid Spending Projections Down Again, Reflecting Effective Federal and State Steps To Slow Spending Growth," July 11, 2006.
- <sup>84</sup> U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, Digest of Education Statistics, 2004.
- <sup>85</sup> Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, Education at a Glance, 2005.
- <sup>86</sup> U.S. Department of Education, "Education Department History of Appropriations," February 6, 2006.
- <sup>87</sup> For FY 1995-2001, Congressional Research Service, "Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA): Issues Regarding 'Full Funding' of Part B Grants to States," February 15, 2001. For FY 2002-2006, U.S. Department of Education, "Summary of Discretionary Funds, FY 2001-2007," February 13, 2006.
- <sup>88</sup> U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, "Common Core of Data,": surveys and unpublished data from the U.S. Department of Education. (Data represents federal, state and local government spending, in addition to private funds primarily for private schools.)
- <sup>89</sup> U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Statistics, "NAEP 2004, Trends in Academic Progress, 2005.
- 90 P.L. 109-171, Section 8003.
- <sup>91</sup> Congressional Research Service (CRS), "Student Loans and FY06 Budget Reconciliation," CRS Report for Congress RS22308, February 14, 2006.
- <sup>92</sup> U.S. Department of Education, "Summary of Discretionary Funds, Fiscal Years 2001-2007," August 2, 2006; U.S. Department of Education, "Fiscal Year 2007 Budget Summary," February 6, 2006.
- <sup>93</sup> P.L. 109-148, Title IV.
- <sup>94</sup> Department of Justice Fact Sheet, Project Safe Neighborhoods: America's Network Against Gun Violence, May 2, 2006, *available at* http://www.usdoj.gov/opa/pr/2006/May/06 ag 263.html (hereinafter "5/06 Fact Sheet").
- 95 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- <sup>96</sup> 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- 97 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- <sup>98</sup> 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- <sup>99</sup> 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- 100 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- 101 5/06 Fact Sheet.
- <sup>102</sup> Department of Justice Fact Sheet, Project Safe Childhood Initiative, Feb. 15, 2006, *available at* http://www.usdoj.gov/opa/pr/2006/February/06\_opa\_081.html.
- Remarks of U.S. Attorney General Alberto Gonzales, May 25, 2006, *available at* http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/newsroom/2006/DOJ06-326.htm.
- <sup>104</sup> Department of Veterans Affairs, "Organizational Briefing Book," May 2006. Available at <a href="http://www.va.gov/ofcadmin/ViewPDF.asp?fType=1">http://www.va.gov/ofcadmin/ViewPDF.asp?fType=1</a>.
- Waller, Douglas. "How VA Hospitals Became The Best." *Time*, September 4, 2006. Available at http://www.time.com/time/magazine/article/0.9171,1376238,00.html.

6, 2006. Available at: <a href="http://www1.va.gov/opa/pressrel/pressrelease.cfm?id=1075">http://www1.va.gov/opa/pressrel/pressrelease.cfm?id=1075</a>.

Department of Veterans Affairs Press Release, "Veterans Get Nearly \$81 Billion in Historic FY 07 Plan," February 6, 2006. Available at: <a href="http://www1.va.gov/opa/pressrel/pressrelease.cfm?id=1075">http://www1.va.gov/opa/pressrel/pressrelease.cfm?id=1075</a>.

Senate Veterans Affairs Committee Press Release, September 29, 2006. Available at:

http://veterans.senate.gov/index.cfm?FuseAction=Newsroom.PressReleases&id=803. Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2007, p. 241.

http://veterans.senate.gov/index.cfm?FuseAction=Newsroom.PressReleases&month=10&year=2006&id=813.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Department of Veterans Affairs Press Release, "Veterans Get Nearly \$81 Billion in Historic FY 07 Plan," February

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Senate Veterans Affairs Committee Press Release, October 12, 2006. Available at:

Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2007, p. 242. Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2007, p. 241.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> 38 U.S.C. 3011.